Regular Session




              November 1, 2021
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Monday, November 1, 2021, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 6 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     M. Mogg     M. Toda     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy     J. Crowe     

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the October 18, 2021, regular session as presented to council.
Mr. Williams-What was that date Bonnie, I’m sorry?

Ms. Viele- October 18th
Mr. Williams-Thank you

There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received the Income Tax Comparison 20/21 through October 31, 2021, and the Mayor’s Court Report for October 2021 showing a total of $2,808.00. That is all. 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper file. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini- Mr. President, I will have four pieces of legislation that I will be requesting tonight. Two of them are somewhat new to us. The other two are housekeeping measures. The one will entail advertising for bids for the Christian Avenue water tank. It is a rehab project that is being mandated by the EPA. The second one is establishing a maximum dollar amount for blanket purchase orders that is being mandated by the State for the Auditor’s Office. Those are the two new ones of the four. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you
Park & Rec-Ms. Viele –The monthly Park & Rec Board meeting will be held here in city council chambers this Thursday, November 18, 2021, at 6 pm. The October meeting was canceled because of a tornado warning in the area. Just as we unlocked the door, the siren went off so, we locked the door and went home. The park employee finished up last week. The buildings were winterized. In 2021, the board was able to pave the parking lot at Waugh Park and replace the entrance gate. Still no word on the ODNR Nature Works Grant for the playground equipment at Waugh Park. Remember there is no December meeting. As always, the public is encouraged to attend and participate in Park & Rec meetings. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, I am happy to announce that December 11 at 5 pm, we will be hosting the Santa Claus is Coming to Town Parade. Lineup will begin at 4 pm up at the school complex. All applications for businesses, organizations or groups that would like to participate in the parade are to contact the Mayor’s Office at 534-3090. Also, during that time on that same day from 4 pm to 8 pm the winter market will be taking place in downtown Hubbard. Make sure to stop out and see those folks. They do a great job down there. That is all I have sir.
Mr. Williams- thank you
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES
Planning & Zoning- Mr. Toda- No report Mr. President.

Mr. Williams-thank you

Utilities- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President. The meeting with Mr. Palestro and the other two committee members. We are going to have a utilities work session. Our second one on November 22nd at 5:30 pm. Thank you

Mr. Williams- thank you

Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President, the city-wide leaf pickup program started today. All that we ask is get your leaves to the curb, not on the street, be patient, this is a month-long project. They will be around until all the leaves are picked up. If it is not fast enough for you, you can bag them, and Republic Services will pick them up. That is all I have thank you
Mr. Williams-thank you

Safety- Mr. Hallapy- No report but I do have one piece of legislation to request tonight.
Mr. Williams – Thank you 
REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- Yes, for the month of September and October the cemetery had seven cremation burials, eleven regulation burials, seven lot sales, and eleven foundations. The columbarium committee met on the 23rd to discuss further advancing on the construction of the columbarium. We are also in talks with Sunset Stones out of Alberta, Canada, and Cool Springs out of Minnesota. We are working further on that. We will meet again on November 13th. Anyone is welcome to join us. We meet at the Globe Restaurant at 9 am. That is all I have. 
Mr. Williams- thank you.

FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President. We had a budget work finance session for 2022 budget two weeks ago. We looked at the bathroom remodel because that will have to go out to bid with the decon shower and the bathroom. The extraction exhaust system that will be part of that budget to remove the diesel fumes from there. We are now working on quarters upstairs for Lane’s Ambulance to sleep up there. The ten-hour guys, call volume is up significantly in working with lane, they are going to go 12 hours for now five days a week. We will reevaluate from there. Ken Mauch, a 42-year veteran passed away two days ago. That is all I have. Thank you.
Mr. Williams-thank you
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Bill Bancroft- Yes Mr. President. Auxiliary Officer Marcus Coonce resigned his position at the police department. He just moved on for other employment. Also, the police department is participating in no shave November. A $25 fee is collected for participating. The monies go to a local charity. I am not sure exactly which one. That is to be determined. I know I will last about a day. That is, it. Our police department in our training room hosted a Sundance Software training. We hosted all the area departments. There were Trumbull County 911 law enforcement partners using the system. This software was purchased by a grant paid to Girard Municipal Court to get everybody up and running on that system. It does a lot of things and will help with reports and information gathering as well. I would like to remind people that are walking their dogs in areas and neighborhoods that don’t have sidewalks that they should wear some highly reflecting clothing or bright high visibility clothing. They are to walk on the proper side of the street against traffic when they are walking their dogs. That is for areas without sidewalks. That is all I have thank you.
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Mr. Williams-thank you
SERVICE DIRECTOR
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- I have no report this evening Mr. President thank you.
TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- I have no report this evening Mr. President thank you.
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- No report this evening Mr. President thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials. There were no questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams. As finance Chairperson Zambrini has mentioned, the Ohio EPA has told the city that the tank needs to be repainted immediately. The Christian Avenue water tank services the city and all our customers. It will be new paint on the inside and outside. The pumps will maintain water service to the community during construction. This will be a project undertaking in 2022 and is a long time coming. I appreciate everyone’s support for that. Ohio Public Works Commission: our score for the 2021 street resurfacing project scored on the bubble. On the bubble means that hopefully it is grant funded and we will know more very soon. Hopefully, this week the scoring committee meets to set the final numbers and recommendations for projects that are funded thru OPWC. I also spoke to Randy Smith about HB 168 funding. He is anxiously awaiting to find out what the state’s department agency has determined as which projects will be funded from that 250 million dollars that was supposed to go to the individual engineer’s offices in the eighty-eight counties. Unfortunately, with government, things take a long time. This is one thing; our county engineer actually hired a consulting firm to make sure things are being lobbied effectively for our projects. We are listed as number four in Trumbull County. That is a current update with HB 168 funding. As far as ARPA funds, we really haven’t received anything new, additional, or earth-shattering pieces of information as far as ARP funds. As we all know, that is a moving target that is going to change. I would like to repeat, infrastructure projects, 30year investments. These are projects that ARP money can be used for. Sometimes people don’t do research and provide information to the community that is a falsehood that the ARP money that comes from the Federal government was originally intended for water, sewer and broadband. Those are infrastructure investments. I would like to keep everybody up to date and keep that in mind as well. Couple of things: A candidate night was held last week, and I want to thank the Hubbard Rotary Club and Hubbard Public Library for doing a great job providing information to the community for the contested races. Voting is tomorrow. Please remember to vote. We have 7,636 residences as our new census. We have a little over 5,000 registered voters in the city alone. I read an article in today’s paper that the primary was one of the lowest turnout in recent history or history since they have collected that data. Very easily, we might be looking at 20% turnout. Please keep that in mind and remember to vote. It is very important because 80% of the population is being represented by the 20% that do vote. Please remind your family, friends, neighbors or whoever to make sure you get out and vote tomorrow. There is voting here at the senior center and also at St. Pat’s at the Parish Center. Those two locations in the city. A couple of things I just want to make mention. The senior center: we are hopefully looking at reopening in the near future. I have spoken with other senior centers and the guidance is continually working in our favor because we do not have employees. I stress this to people all the time. We do not have an employee that is back there to make sure people follow the rules. That is why the senior center has been shut down through the pandemic. The department of Elderly Affairs still goes in there and preps the meals for home delivered meals. We are working towards getting people back in the senior center, but they need to do it safely and follow the guidelines that do exist. Without an employee and volunteers only, it is kind of hard to do. Please 
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be patient. Hopefully, in the near future, it will open. The same with the senior van. Brookfield’s reopened their senior van, and they are having a hard time getting volunteers to follow the regulations and be able to do the work that is needed for that. Hopefully as the winter months come, we will be able to secure all of that. I want to thank Devine’s Shop N Save. I stopped down there on Saturday morning, and they graciously donated a lot of candy for our police officers as they drove around the community last night during trick or treat to pass out to people as they went up and down the streets and did their normal patrols. My son and I brought bags of candy that Mr. Devine gave us to give to our police. That was really nice to see. Something else that many people may have seen on Saturday morning, Isabella Scachetti is working on her Eagle Scout Project. Part of her project is the War Memorial Rehab. I signed off on the paperwork. I met with her and her father. I thought that her team and it is not completed yet, her team that went down there Saturday morning did a wonderful job for Veteran’s. It was really nice to see and hopefully she will be completed in the next few weeks so we can have her here and come to the meeting. That is all I have.
Mr. Williams- thank you mayor

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the Mayor’s Report.

Mr. Williams- If I could Mayor, I would like to comment about Halloween last night. I took a ride on the bike and rode around town. I want to complement our officers with their presence out there. I don’t think we had any problems last night. It was nice to see our guys interact with the kids. I saw it a couple of times and they do a great job with that, and I would just like to compliment them on that. 

Ms. Zambrini- Are you done?

Mr. Williams- yes

Ms. Zambrini- I am sorry I didn’t mean to interrupt you. I also want to say I seen Lane Ambulance out and about and stopping. I believe they were passing out candy as well so good job to them too.

Mr. Williams- very good

There were no more questions or comments on the report. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
Mr. Williams- I do. I think it would fall under here. As Mr. Kerr reported, they are working, the fire district is working on housing Lane Ambulance. I think you all know; this has been something the city, fire district and township is trying to work together on. I have had meetings with the mayor. Well, our usual meetings on the phone. We talk almost every day. I had a discussion over the weekend with Mr. Darko, who is Chairman of the fire district, I think something that we lost sight of is in doing this (and we can’t thank the fire department enough for doing this in housing them) they are going to incur some costs. I don’t believe the fire department should incur those costs on their own. I would respectfully suggest to council that maybe we start talking about what we want to do with this. Mr. Darko told me they are just at the stages of just figuring out what all has to be done. Once they come to their final dollar amount, the mayor and I discussed this, I spoke to Mr. Darko about this, I spoke to Mr. Hernandez today who is Chairman of the Township Trustees, my suggestion was we split it in thirds. Mr. Hernandez was going to speak to the other trustees to see if they do have funds available. I think with the city, we are in pretty good shape. I don’t believe we are talking 20 or $30,000 apiece. Do you guys have any idea yet of what you are looking at? I know you said the one
Mr. Kerr- the bathroom
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Mr. Williams- Like, four or $5,000 for whatever you have to do upstairs.
Mr. Kerr- The bunkroom would be something they need right now.
Mr. Williams- right

Mr. Kerr- Right now, they have the chairs in the room up there. The exhaust is something we budgeted for that but like that bathroom, now with the engineer’s fee we had, we have to go out for bid and look for that because of the bathroom and the deacon shower. They need a male/female bathroom so that would be
Mr. Williams- So, maybe at this point what we would be looking at is this will probably be done in steps. So, when you do the housing for them…I mean it is our building. They are using it, but I think this benefits the whole community. I think is one of those things we can show that we can all work together and take a project on. I think the city has a responsibility to incur some of these costs. I think we should take a look at that. I guess Mr. Kerr if you could keep us up on that and let us know where it is at so we can start talking dollar amounts with the three entities.
Mr. Kerr- thank you sir.

Mr. Williams-Anyone agree…disagree. I mean cuz the fire district was good enough to take them on and house them. This is the three of us. We have to work together on this because we don’t know where this is going yet. At some point, we need to have a working relationship. I am hoping this can be the beginning of that. What do you think? We should throw some money in the pot for this. I am glad you guys agree with that. That is all I have under unfinished or old business anyone else?
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Ms. Zambrini- I guess this is for the safety department. There are new rules for fireworks I believe. They are legal in Ohio now or going to be?

Mr. Williams- Did he sign it?

Ms. Zambrini- I don’t know.
Mr. Williams- On certain holidays but he didn’t sign it yet.
Ms. Zambrini- but if it is signed and it looks like it is going to lean that way, how does that affect us, or will that affect us, is it going to change our rules to comply with that? Is that something?
Mr. Williams- Ohio Revised Code supersedes anything. If they say it is legal, we can’t say it is not, unless they tell us we have the right to do that. Right Mark?

Mr. Villano- That is correct. If they are going to regulate fireworks, we are going to have to follow their rules. We don’t have the power to supersede Ohio Revised Code.

Ms. Zambrini- Okay, I was just curious about how that was going to work. Thank you.

Mr. Williams- Anyone else? I had a question. Mr. Mogg, I saw on Facebook, someone was dumping in the dumpster at the cemetery?

Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, that is not uncommon. I mean there’s
Mr. Williams- well, ya I know but
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Mr. Mogg- There is garbage being dumped down at the fire station all the time.
Mr. Williams- I see that when I take…I have a lot of cardboard I take down there and I try and grab the garbage out.
Mayor- That was back in the back. 

Mr. Mogg-correct

Mayor- by the roll off
Mr. Mogg- yep

Mr. Williams- I saw that, I think Aaron posted that. It is not like it as one bag.

Mr. Mogg- No, it was quite a pile.
Mr. Williams- You know, I know we talked about it Mayor, with the recycling center. Mayor, maybe we gotta put a camera down there.

Mayor- The fire department cameras…Mr. Mogg, I know you guys looked into it that. There is enough of a field of view, right? I know there was talk about trimming a little bit of a tree. There was a few branches. There is a camera on the side of the building that has enough of a view that does catch it.
Mr. Williams-Okay, can our electric department trim the tree for them or do we need to get somebody to trim it.

Mayor-We can look into it because I know you, the fire department did look at it. It was after that toilet incident.

Mr. Williams- I am just tired of going down and that place looking…we got everything looking so nice. The fire department and that whole area is nice now and people just abuse that.

Mayor-abuse that. That is exactly right

Mr. Williams- All that work Bonnie puts in down there you know.
Mayor-Vienna had gone as far as mounting signs, a camera and a fenced in area and incurred all these costs which I am sure we could get through a grant, through the Solid Waste District but when you go to Vienna behind their fire station it is a full caged in area because of people abusing it.

Mr. Williams-Well you know, if we weren’t such a large recycler, I would have to think the garbage they have to put up with down there, they would have told us by now. We are just pulling it out. I know at one time Bonnie weren’t we the largest in Trumbull County?
Ms. Viele-Yes, Trumbull and Geauga combined, I guess.
Mr. Williams- I guess the part that gets me is there is no excuse now because everybody got garbage pickup in the city. To throw your garbage…I seen the picture of the one when somebody threw a toilet down there.

Mr. Bancroft- Is it lit very well at night?

Mr. Williams- It’s lit up pretty good back there. That whole parking lot is lit pretty good. I mean the front of the fire station is pretty good. Mike

Mr. Kerr- They put up a couple extra lights. That side the tress…I don’t know, who owns all those trees? The church?
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Mr. Williams-ya, we need another light back there?

Mr. Mogg- Is it feasible to put up signs that say smile you’re on camera.

Mr. Williams- I mean ya that is a good idea.

Mr. Bancroft- That might slow them down.
Mr. Mogg- It might make half of them think twice.

Mr. Williams- I would hope so. I mean I just don’t want to see something happen with this. It is a great program. I know we have recycling at our houses, but you know this day and age I end up with 5 or 6 Amazon boxes in my garage and I don’t have no room in my recycling. It is nice to be able to go down and get rid of your cardboard and that. It’s just…and the other thing is the big sign don’t put plastic bags in here. They are stuffed everywhere in them things. Okay, done with my rant. Anyone else?
PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on our one agenda item this evening when recognized please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. No one.
NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

Mr. Williams- Okay Robin you’re up. You got the most.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for an ordinance adopting final line-item appropriation amendments in the 2021 budget. There were no questions or comment on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for an ordinance adopting an operating budget for the City of Hubbard, Ohio and establishing appropriations in various city funds for the 2022 fiscal year. There were no questions or comment on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for ordinance establishing a maximum dollar amount for super blanket purchase orders. There were no questions or comment on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for resolution for the board of control to advertise for bids for the Christian Avenue Water Tank Rehabilitation Project. There were no questions or comment on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Mr. Hallapy with a second by Mr. Kerr to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for an ordinance authorizing the law director to modify section 375 to prohibit the operation of golf carts on any public streets, right of ways or sidewalks within the city of Hubbard. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote Unanimous.
ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 17-21 Third Reading
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ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO ENTER INTO AN AMENDED AGREEMENT FOR A TERM OF 5 YEARS BETWEEN THE TRUMBULL COUNTY COMBINED HEALTH DISTRICT AND THE CITY OF HUBBARD
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Ordinance 17-21 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the notion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on non-agenda items related to city council business, when recognized please step forward to the microphone, State your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. No one. Then at this time I would respectfully ask one of the members of council if they would make a motion for council to adjourn into executive session pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 121.22G for the sole purpose of the following preparing, conducting, or reviewing negotiations or bargaining sessions with public employees.

It was moved by Mr. Mogg with a second by Mr. Toda that council go into executive session. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Mr. Williams- show council back into regular session at 7:54. All we have left is I would entertain a motion to adjourn.

ADJOURN 
It was moved by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Mogg to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

